## The later stages of the global commodity chain in sponges: 1850s-1950s

William G. Clarence-Smith [SOAS, University of London]

#### Introduction

Little has been published on what happened to sponges after they had been gathered and subjected to primary processing, so this paper, reliant on secondary sources, is somewhat tentative and sketchy. The story is taken up from the point in the commodity chain at which sponges passed into international commercial networks, to be transported, distributed, industrially processed, retailed, and finally consumed. A boom period stretched from the 1850s to the 1910s, followed by a plateau to the 1950s. The search for substitutes finally succeeded at the end of this period, leading to a drastic shrinkage of the business.

New production zones arose during the century covered in this paper, and the trade spanned the world for the first time. Modern transport and communication technologies and the provision of cheap credit impelled the globalisation of the business. Traders slowly became more corporate in their organisation, though sponges generally remained a niche trade, often added on to a long list of other commodities. Novel industrial methods were introduced to process sponges. Demand was driven not only by rising incomes and changing views of hygiene, but also by a multiplication of applications in daily life, and in artisanal and industrial activities. Entrepreneurial diasporas, largely Greek and Jewish, integrated the commodity chain, providing an element of continuity with the past.<sup>2</sup>

# Globalising the extraction of sponges

Areas of output expanded across the world, as new producers joined the old heartland in the Aegean Sea. Demand for traditional personal and artisanal uses expanded from the mid nineteenth century, while modern industries became new consumers. This pushed up prices, encouraged prospecting for new sponge banks, and led to the first experiments in aquaculture.<sup>3</sup> However, waters suited to commercial sponges were ecologically quite limited. The sea had to be shallow, warm, and quite saline. It also needed to have small intertidal variations, a firm bottom, and pronounced currents.<sup>4</sup>

Expansion of production took place in three main areas, although figures are rare and shaky, and serve only as rough orders of magnitude. Around 1908, the value of sponges produced in the 'Mediterranean and contiguous waters' was estimated at just over US\$2mn, or some 58% of world output. The Caribbean came to a little under US\$ 1.5mn, or 41%. The rest of the world made up a meagre 1%, though this may well be an underestimate.<sup>5</sup> Figures by weight for 1927-1936 showed the Caribbean at 74%, and the Mediterranean at 26%, while the Pacific and Indian Oceans were ignored. In 1977-1986, again in terms of weight, the Mediterranean registered 56%, the Caribbean 30%, and the Pacific 14%.<sup>6</sup> Mediterranean sponges generally fetched the highest prices on the world market, a fact which needs to be borne in mind when considering statistics by weight.<sup>7</sup>

Production in the Mediterranean mainly took place in shallow seas east of a line from northern Tunisia to the toe of Italy. The newly created Kingdom of Greece was a major player, gradually acquiring control of most of the Aegean from the Ottoman empire, and obtaining the Dodecanese from Italy after the Second World War. However, it was the maritime zone from Tunisia to Egypt that saw the greatest development. North African zone produced 57% of the Mediterranean harvest by weight in 1938, whereas Greece and Turkey represented 25%, and Italy (presumably including the Dodecanese) 16%. This left only 2% for the rest, including Dalmatia (Croatia), Malta, Cyprus, Syria, and Lebanon.

The Caribbean, including the Gulf of Mexico, became the largest new source of sponges from the middle of the nineteenth century. In 1938, the Bahamas produced

38% of the zone's output by weight, Florida 35%, and Cuba 25%. <sup>12</sup> The remaining 2% came from British Honduras (Belize) and neighbouring Yucatán, Nicaragua and Honduras, Haïti, Jamaica, and Colombia. <sup>13</sup> The Turks and Caicos Islands were effectively a prolongation of the Bahamas. <sup>14</sup>

The Bahamas were the first territory to spark international interest in the nineteenth century, when Mr Hayman, a French merchant who had been shipwrecked in the islands, sent a sample of local sponges to Paris in 1841.<sup>15</sup> Some time before the First World War, the Bahamas became an exceptional case in the world, as a territory for which sponges were the main export. The sector employed about 12% of the total population of the archipelago by the mid 1930s.<sup>16</sup>

Cuba was another important new producer. Bahamian gatherers moved into the necklace of small islands that dot the northern coast, centred on Caibarién. Initially, they operated clandestinely, but later they obtained Spanish licences. A richer zone was discovered around 1878, and developed from 1884, in the shallow Gulf of Batabanó, between the southwest coast and the Isle of Pines (Isle of Youth). By the end of Spanish rule in 1898, the Batabanó banks yielded a harvest worth some US\$ 600,000 per year, while those of Caibarién were estimated at US\$ 300,000 to 400,000. The port of Surgidero de Batabanó was even at one point, with some hyperbole, called 'the sponge capital of the whole world'. In 1935-1939, sponges accounted for 87% of all Cuban fishery products by value.

Sponges from Florida were first gathered in the Keys of the far south, close to the Bahamas and northern Cuba. This was again initially an outgrowth of Bahamian operations. Commercialisation took off the end of the 1840s, and the bulk of expanded production shifted to the west coast from the 1870s, with its centre in Tarpon Springs.<sup>22</sup>

In late 1938, disaster struck this Caribbean zone. A blight, caused by a fungus, first appeared in the Bahamas around the autumn of 1937, and was spread by currents all around the zone. It was said to have been particularly severe in areas of experimental aquaculture. Recovery was slow.<sup>23</sup> Breaking out in a major way in December 1938 in the Bahamas, the 'deadly malady' destroyed an estimated 90% of the colony's sponges.<sup>24</sup> In Cuba, a violent hurricane, in October 1944, compounded problems. Cuba's landings in 1947 were a mere 3% of the yearly average for the late 1930s, although over 1,300 people were still employed by the industry in 1945.<sup>25</sup> Reaching the Florida Keys in March 1939, the fungus left sponge gatherers across the state 'destitute' by end of 1940. However, deeper waters off the west coast were slightly less severely affected.<sup>26</sup>

Combined with the severe disruptions caused by the Second World War in the Mediterranean, the Caribbean blight caused the price of sponges to soar. In Florida, the cost of purchase rose from an average US\$1.65 per pound in 1936 to US\$18.7 in 1946. A similar rise was noted in Cuba.<sup>27</sup>

The sponge economy of the Philippines was left far behind, and Asia was simply ignored in 1938 estimates of world output.<sup>28</sup> Sponges were not mentioned in the Reverend Tenison-Woods' survey of the marine resources of Southeast Asia, even though he had personally visited Sulu, in the southern Philippines, in 1885.<sup>29</sup> The Spanish authorities made timid efforts to discover the resources of the archipelago at around this time, although the Sulu Sea only became of some significance after the USA had taken over the colony in 1898, at a time when world supplies were tightening and prices were rising.<sup>30</sup>

Outside the Philippines, attempts to develop 'sponge fisheries' had even fewer results. Repeated efforts in Australia came to nothing. <sup>31</sup> Greek sponge divers headed for Australia after 1945, but they exploited their skills to dive for pearl oysters. <sup>32</sup> In the South Pacific, various archipelagos were recognised as having potential. <sup>33</sup> However, the only known developments occurred when the Japanese acquired the Marshall and Caroline Islands from Germany as a result of the First World War, and experimented with sponge aquaculture. <sup>34</sup>

The Indian Ocean was similarly marginal. Greek divers failed to establish a viable business in Madagascan waters in 1902, although some limited output probably continued thereafter.<sup>35</sup> Waters around Indonesia and Ceylon (Sri Lanka) remained virtually unexploited.<sup>36</sup> The Caribbean blight triggered ambitious plans in British Malaya in 1939, but the Second World War intervened.<sup>37</sup>

The Red Sea, in some senses a geographical extension of the Mediterranean, had been famous for its sponges in ancient times.<sup>38</sup> In the modern period, however, despite the undoubted existence of large quantities of sponges, quality was judged to be poor, and output remained tiny.<sup>39</sup> As a result of the abnormally high world price in the closing stages of the Second World War, there was a brief boom in Eritrean exports, lasting into the 1950s.<sup>40</sup> Some Eritrean sponges were sold locally.<sup>41</sup>

# The business of exporting

In terms of methods of purchase, there was much continuity, as well as some innovation. Some producers acted as exporters, thus bypassing commercial intermediaries. Many traders continued to buy directly from producers, who were often tied to them by loans, in ways that left little trace in historical records. <sup>42</sup> In Cuba, 'convenient coffee-houses' served for transactions. <sup>43</sup> However, sponge auctions also developed, in both the Old World and the New. <sup>44</sup> In 1908, the not-for-profit Tarpon Springs sponge exchange was set up in Florida, though it is not clear how it functioned. <sup>45</sup> The not-for-profit Sponge Exchange Co. Ltd., in Nassau in the Bahamas, operated on a system of sealed bids, which were offered for specific lots. <sup>46</sup> The continued prominence of diasporic 'communities of trust' was notable.

Greeks spread around the world in the pursuit of sponges, especially from the 1870s. <sup>47</sup> They were numerous in the booming banks off the coast of North Africa. <sup>48</sup> Sfax, in southern Tunisia, was one of the largest export centres in the Mediterranean, and Greek traders dominated the sponge business there by around 1900. <sup>49</sup> Tarpon Springs in Florida famously came to host a flourishing community of Greek divers and traders. <sup>50</sup> Greek agents of houses in New York, London and Paris dominated purchases in Nassau, Bahamas, in the interwar years. <sup>51</sup> In Cuba's Gulf of Batabanó from the early 1880s, Greek immigrants began by diving in suits. However, after a few years, they left production to the locals, and concentrated on exporting sponges. <sup>52</sup> Cuban historians recognise the crucial role played by Greeks in placing their country's sponges on the international map, with Giannis Esfakis Yanakakis remembered as a pioneer. <sup>53</sup> A Greek, P. I. Pipinos, was both producer and exporter in southern Philippines from the 1910s to the 1920s, although production appears to have ceased in the troubled decade of the 1930s. <sup>54</sup>

Jewish traders, globally ensconced as commercial intermediaries, also dealt in sponges. However, unlike Greek entrepreneurs, they do not seem to have engaged in gathering them. The case of Mr Hayman in the Bahamas has already been noted.<sup>55</sup> Another example was Silvio Nasi, 'the king of sponges' in Eritrea, who was also involved in a wider set of marine activities.<sup>56</sup>

## The business of importing

Sponges gravitated mainly towards a relatively small number of towns. Some were conveniently close to major areas of consumption. Others acted as entrepôts for reexports. Yet others had established specialist knowledge of marine products. None of these roles was necessarily exclusive. There were no known futures markets for sponges, probably reflecting low turnover and the lack of a standard product on which to base futures contracts.

In Europe, Britain and Germany were the largest importers around 1930, followed by the Netherlands, France and Italy.<sup>57</sup> Trieste (in Austria-Hungary till 1918), Marseille, and London stood out as gateways for imports.<sup>58</sup> Paris, up the Seine from the port of Le Havre, was sometimes considered to be the sponge capital of Europe.<sup>59</sup>

New York was the crucial entrepôt in North America.<sup>60</sup> The eight main wholesale firms established there in 1887 employed agents in Florida and elsewhere. Many sponges also

entered the ports of Boston, Philadelphia, Baltimore, and New Orleans. <sup>61</sup> As for San Francisco, it acted as the American entrepôt for the Pacific. <sup>62</sup> Chicago and Saint Louis were major inland centres of distribution, situated on waterways. <sup>63</sup>

In the Pacific zone, Singapore acted as an entrepôt for sponges from the Philippines.<sup>64</sup> Osaka, in western Japan, had well-established links with Singapore for imports of marine produce, organized by Chinese traders and syndicates.<sup>65</sup> Sponges were entering Japan through Osaka from at least 1920.<sup>66</sup> Japanese imports from the Philippines were later on a considerable scale.<sup>67</sup>

Greeks developed a leading position as importers in the second half of the nineteenth century. The greatest sponge trader in the world was said to be Nikolaos Vouvalis (1859-1918), a Greek merchant from Kalymnos, whose father had already done business in London before him. The younger Vouvalis founded N. Vouvalis & Co. in 1882, and became so wealthy that he was invited to the palace by Queen Victoria. By the dawn of the twentieth century, he had branches and agencies in the Greek islands, Libya, Tunisia, both the production zones of Cuba, Nassau in the Bahamas, and Tarpon Springs in Florida. His widow, Katerina, kept the business going till her death in 1959.<sup>68</sup> Other Greeks were prominent in Stockholm and Trieste, though people with Italian and French names were also active in major European cities.<sup>69</sup> As for the Greek American Sponge Company, centred in Chicago, its origins and composition are unknown.<sup>70</sup>

Jews were seemingly more prominent as importers than as exporters. Mr. A. Isaacs was the first to bring Florida sponges to New York from 1849, and also obtained them from the Bahamas and the Mediterranean. He was the brother-in-law of Mr. Hayman of Paris, who had pioneered French sponge imports from the Bahamas in 1841.<sup>71</sup> A. Isaacs & Co. remained a major New York importer in the 1900s.<sup>72</sup> David Rosenfeld's firm was active in Trieste from 1896.<sup>73</sup> In London I. & M. Cohen and Henry Marks & Son were two prominent houses, established in Houndsditch.<sup>74</sup> Emmanuel (Edgar) Israel Cohen, son and grandson of sponge traders, whose grandfather had come from the Netherlands, took over the first of these firms from 1894 to 1933. He had a colourful and diverse business career, including co-founding the Harrod's Department Store, and becoming 'taxi-cab king' of London with motorised cabs.<sup>75</sup>

Some American 'wholesale druggists' acted as importers, perhaps reflecting links to pharmacies that retailed the sponges. Thus, Smith, Kline & French (later part of Glaxo Smith Kline) imported sponges in Philadelphia, as did Coffin Redington & Co. and Langley and Michaels & Co. in San Francisco, and Meyer Brothers, 'Druggists', in St Louis. <sup>76</sup>

The Cresswell family had a long history in the business; an advertisement for Cresswell Brothers proudly declared in 1951 that they had been for '150 years in sponges'. By 1886, the firm's headquarters were at 13A Red Lion Sq, WC1, in London, and it was importing sponges from Greece, Turkey, Egypt, the Bahamas, Florida, and Cuba. The family had a representative, a relative, on the Greek island of Aegina from the 1890s, who was said to live like the Greeks by the early 1920s.

This firm also exemplified the temptation to form cartels to corner the market. In 1886, it boasted of holding the exclusive right to sell sponges in Britain obtained from the Cuban Sponge Fishing Co., which in turn held 'special concessions from the Cuban government'.<sup>80</sup> In 1903, Cresswell Brothers teamed up with I. & M. Cohen and Henry Marks & Son to form International Sponge Importers Ltd., although each company retained its separate identity.<sup>81</sup>

### **Industrial processing**

The processing of sponges could be broken down into three overlapping stages. On boats, or on land close to gathering zones, workers removed organic tissue through fermentation, beat the sponges to remove stones and sand and soften them, washed them in sea-water, dried them, and did some cutting to improve shapes. In a second stage, in a number of workshops in zones of production, sponges were further beaten, washed, and cut, as well as being chemically treated, and pressed and baled, although

British importers preferred their sponges not to be pressed. It seems that these establishments relied exclusively on human energy, and that mechanisation was largely restricted to hand-driven screw-presses. 82 Photographic evidence from the Bratsera Hotel in Hydra, the former sponge factory of Nikolaos Verneniotis, would support this. 83

In a third stage, sponge factories in zones of consumption carried out processes that were quite similar to those in the second stage. In some cases, sand and other extraneous materials had to be removed, as unscrupulous traders had introduced these materials to increase the weight of the sponges. Those that had been pressed for baling had to be soaked to regain their shape.<sup>84</sup> In Europe, such factories existed in London, Liège, Paris, Stockholm, Trieste, Mantua, Milan, and Rome, and the overlap between factory-owners and importers was considerable.<sup>85</sup>

These factories were not necessarily very mechanised. In 1898, the Royal Lombard Institute of Sciences and Letters decided not to award its triennial gold medal for industry to Alfredo Zaffaroni di Andrea, who had set up a sponge establishment in Milan. He maintained fleets of boats on the Italian coasts to gather sponges, and he imported others from Cyrenaica (Libya) and the Caribbean. His finished products were exported all over Europe on quite a scale. However the committee noted that the processes in his factory consisted of extremely simple hand operations, notably washing in an alkaline solution to lighten the colour, and clipping to improve the shape. These were not considered to be truly industrial.<sup>86</sup>

This contrasted with Cresswell Brothers of London, already noted as importers, who claimed to run the largest sponge factory in Europe by the early 1920s, situated in 18-19 Red Lion Square. Steam-power was applied, even though the machines were small, one of 5 horsepower, and one of 10. They were employed to clean, bleach, soften, squeeze out water with rubber rollers, and dry with hot air. Chemical bleaching to attain a yellow hue was also practiced. Sorting, stringing, and carding were presumably done by hand.<sup>87</sup> Whilst this processing was industrial in nature, its value might be queried, as both softening and bleaching could lead to a loss of durability and resilience in sponges.<sup>88</sup>

Diasporic communities were again notable in the industrial field. For example, David Rosenfeld set up a sponge factory in Austro-Hungarian Trieste. Deported as a Jew from Italy in the Second World War, he never returned from the death camps. Today, Rosenfeld claim to be oldest European sponge factory still in existence. Archival photographs give some idea of the firm's past industrial processes.<sup>89</sup>

### Retailing and consumption

Methods of selling of sponges to consumers remain rather nebulous in the historical record. Pictorial evidence shows street vendors and peddlers hawking bath sponges. Pharmacies (chemist's shops) and health shops sold higher end personal hygiene products. Industrial sponges may have been bought directly from manufacturers. Sponges were broadly valued according to their colour, size, shape, softness, fineness, durability, resilience and capacity for absorption. However, different kinds were preferred for different purposes. Page 1921.

Medium-sized, fine, soft, bleached sponges were the traditional aid to bathing. The demand for such sponges expanded as population and incomes rose after the Industrial Revolution, and as cleanliness came to stand close to godliness. Cleaning the bedridden and the dead were also significant, as was the removal of facial make-up.<sup>93</sup>

Animals also needed to be cleaned, for which there was a preference for larger, tougher and coarser unbleached sponges, as they were more durable. In particular, as cities grew, the numbers of equids living in them to provide urban transportation expanded enormously.<sup>94</sup> The ostler sponging down a horse was an traditional scene, which became even more common in the nineteenth century.<sup>95</sup>

Another established use of sponges was for contraception and the control of menstrual bleeding. The contraceptive sponge, tied to a string and removed after intercourse, was

not a particularly effective method of preventing conception, but it served before the advent of new systems. Sponges were also employed as early forms of reusable tampons.<sup>96</sup>

Medical applications grew fast in the nineteenth century, with small, soft, flat sponges preferred by surgeons to clean skin, apply antiseptics, absorb fluids, control bleeding, and dress wounds. After surgery, the sponges would be rinsed in baking soda, chemically bleached, and reused.<sup>97</sup>

Larger, coarser unbleached sponges cleansed inanimate objects, such as land vehicles of every kind, boats, windows, and surfaces in buildings and stables. 98 The inside of the barrels of artillery pieces also had to be wiped and cooled after every shot in the early nineteenth century, with sponges fixed on long sticks, to prevent the next charge from igniting prematurely. On HMS Victory, a six-man crew was assigned to each big 32lb naval gun, and Number 4's job was sponging out the barrels. 99 Sponges were still used by artillery units in the 1900s, despite advances in military technology. 100

The absorptive capacity of sponges was a fundamental quality, which served in many everyday situations. <sup>101</sup> Stamps and other adhesive surfaces required wetting, while splodges of ink and other liquids could be mopped up. <sup>102</sup> Humidifiers, sometimes containing sponges, were hooked onto radiators, as central heating spread. <sup>103</sup>

The construction industry was another major customer for rough, tough unbleached sponges. Builders, notably brick-layers and tile-layers, employed them to smooth cement, clean roof-coverings, and polish stone surfaces, such as marble. Moreover, they were aids to painting and decorating the inside and outside of buildings. 104

Artisans had long employed sponges, and the new factories of the Industrial Revolution adopted them in their turn. Indeed, in the 1930s, it was estimated that artisans and factories consumed fully 70% of the world's output of sponges. Indeed, in the 1930s, it was estimated that artisans and factories consumed fully 70% of the world's output of sponges. Indeed, Ind

Cheap off-cuts, a by-product of trimming and shaping sponges, came into their own at this time. The padding and stuffing of upholstery, cushions, saddles, helmets, and similar objects consumed much of this material, although the propensity of sponges for water absorption could cause problems. Padding also served for packaging, insulation, sound-proofing, and cushioning shocks and vibrations caused by machinery. The growth of a market for off-cuts, which had been known as 'sponge waste', improved the overall profitability of the business.

## **Substitutes for sponges**

The accelerating demand for sponges, combined with occasional interruptions in supplies, caused prices to rise, which in turn led to a search for cheaper alternatives. These became available on an increasing scale in the interwar years, at a time when prices were stabilizing. <sup>112</sup> Changes in production and other processes also meant that sponges sometimes became less suitable, further stimulating a search for new options. Substitutes were vegetable or animal in origin initially, but were increasingly produced by chemists. In many cases, these ersatz commodities retained the name of 'sponge', despite being made of other materials.

Loofah (al-Lûf; Luffa aegyptica) was perhaps the oldest and most widely employed vegetable alternative to bath sponges. It was a kind of cucumber-shaped marrow, growing on a vine, which originated in Egypt. The seeds and soft matter were removed, and what remained was a springy dried 'skeleton', not unlike a natural sponge. Although rather rough on the skin, it was a good exfoliator. Cultivation spread to areas

such as India and Japan. The latter was the largest producer in the world by the early 1920s, and exported the product to other lands. <sup>113</sup> The dried root of the konjac plant (*Amorphophallus konjac*, or *konnyaku* in Japanese) was similarly employed in Japan, and more widely in eastern Asia, though it was slow to spread globally. <sup>114</sup>

Other early substitutes of vegetable origins were applied for specific purposes. Blotting paper absorbed fluids, especially ink. It emerged from a chance discovery in England, around 1795, that not sizing paper had the effect of producing this kind of product, and it spread in the first half of the nineteenth century. 115 Cotton gauze pads replaced sponges for surgical purposes from around 1900, while retaining the name of 'sponges'. 116 Foam rubber, which had the advantage of not absorbing water, was employed for stuffing cushions and upholstery. 117 Imitation bath sponges might also be made of rubber. 118

The most successful early substitute of animal origin was 'chamois' leather, which served to clean objects, especially automobiles, rather than people. Despite its name and historical origins, this soft and absorbent leather was usually made from sheepskin, split and soaked in oil, rather than being tanned. 119 Some traders in natural sponges also dealt in chamois, which was not the case for other substitutes. 120 Henry Marks & Sons, sponge-traders of London, themselves manufactured both chamois leather and imitations of it in 1910. 121 Various forms of softened leather also served as replacement bath sponges. 122 Animal hair, notably horse-hair, was an old alternative for stuffing mattresses and other objects. 123

None of these early ersatz products made much of a dent in the demand for natural sponges, but the end of the 1930s marked a crucial turning point. Prices for natural sponges rocketed in the United States, as the Caribbean blight and war in the Mediterranean restricted supplies drastically. And yet, sponges had become essential for wide swathes of industrial production, which expanded mightily in conditions of war. The nadir came in 1944, when America's local output of sponges, plus imports for consumption, fell to only 24% of the corresponding figure for 1935. 124 In 1944, the Americans cited the necessities of their war effort to impose a price cut of 20 to 50% on Cuban sponges. 125

To cope with this dire situation, the DuPont chemical company in the United States discovered how to make synthetic sponges from cellulose. They sold the technology to General Mills in 1952, and these cheap substitutes soon flooded the market for domestic sponges. Cellulose sheets, usually dried wood pulp, were softened with water and chemicals. Sodium sulphate crystals were added, with hemp fibres, and dyes. The size of the crystals, which melted and drained away as the mixture was heated, determined how large the pores would be in the sponge block. Once hardened, the block was soaked again with bleach, to remove impurities, and washed and cut. A textured plastic scouring pad was often attached to one side, as a standby for domestic cleaning purposes. <sup>126</sup> However, cellulose sponges were not equal to the natural variety for many purposes. <sup>127</sup>

Competition for natural sponges also came from polyurethane foam, a polymer that was developed a little later. This type of artificial sponge was employed in the domestic sphere, but was apparently more significant for industrial applications. <sup>128</sup> Cellulose sponges are considered to be more effective than polyurethane ones for purposes of humidification. <sup>129</sup>

The synthetic revolution hit producers of natural sponges hard. There was a brief final boom immediately after the Second World War, as a response to pent-up demand and the regeneration of beds, but it was a swan-song. <sup>130</sup> Nevertheless, the sector survived, by reinventing itself once again. Gritty industrial uses were relegated to the past, and sponges were once again marketed as natural, organic, and non-polluting aids to personal hygiene. <sup>131</sup>

#### Conclusion

Further research is needed to fill in the story of the later stages in the commodity chain. It is impossible properly to grasp the history of sponges without understanding what happened to them after they had been given an initial degree of processing in zones of gathering. Commercialisation, transport, importing, warehousing, distribution, retailing, and consumption are all required links in the chain, to gain a good understanding of the evolution in the demand for sponges, and their pricing.

One question that remains to be resolved is how capital intensive these processes became from the mid nineteenth to the mid twentieth century. Companies often stressed progress and modernity in their advertising, and yet the sponge business remained quite traditional in many respects. Modern technologies helped to globalise production, commercialisation, and consumption, but old-fashioned entrepreneurial diasporas remained prominent. Moreover, industrial processing never developed very far. Indeed, it is a moot point whether it was worth the expenditure in modern machinery, fuel, and technical personnel.

### **NOTES**

- 1. For commodity chains in general, see Gary Gereffi and Miguel Korzeniewicz, eds. (1994) *Commodity chains and global capitalism*, Westport: Greenwood Press.
- 2. For diasporas in general, see Robin Cohen (2008) *Global diasporas: an introduction*, London: Routledge, 2nd ed.
- 3. Richard Rathbun (1887) 'The sponge fishery and trade', in George B. Goode, ed., *The fisheries and fishery industries of the United States, Section V, Volume 2*, pp. 817-41, Washington (DC): Government Printing Office, 830; Ernest J. J. Cresswell (c.1922) *Sponges: their nature, history, modes of fishing, varieties, cultivation, etc.*, London: Sir Isaac Pitman & Sons, Ltd, 76.
- 4. H. F. Moore (1910) *The commercial sponges and the sponge fisheries*, Washington (DC): Government Printing Office, 406-7; Franco A. Mastrolia (2016) *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939: produzione. commercio, mercati, e legislazione*, Naples: Edizioni Scientifiche Italiane, 19; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 16, 22, 51, 105.
- 5. Moore, The commercial sponges, 403.
- 6. H. Josupeit, (1990) 'Sponges: world production and markets', FAO Fisheries & Aquaculture Department <a href="http://www.fao.org/docrep/field/003/AC286E/AC286E01.htm">http://www.fao.org/docrep/field/003/AC286E/AC286E01.htm</a> (consulted 7 August 2017), Table 2.
- 7. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 820-1, 838; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 476-83; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 22-8.
- 8. Franco A. Mastrolia (2003) *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo del secolo XIX*, Naples: Edizioni Scientifiche Italiane; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, 1900-1939.
- 9. Faith Warn (2001) *Bitter sea: the real story of Greek sponge diving*, South Woodham Ferrers: Guardian Angel Press. (2nd ed.)
- 10. P. A. Hennique (1884) *Caboteurs et pêcheurs de la côte de Tunisie en 1882*, Paris: Berger-Levrault; Martina Milanese, Antonio Sarà, Renata Manconi, A. Ben Abdalla, and Roberto Pronzato (2008) 'Commercial sponge fishing in Libya: historical records, present status and perspectives', *Fisheries Research*, 89, pp. 90-6.
- 11. H. F. Moore, and P. S. Galtsoff (1951) 'Commercial sponges', in Donald K. Tressler and James M. Lemon, eds., *Marine products of commerce*, pp. 733-51, New York: Reinhold Publishing Corp., 2nd ed., 735.
- 12. Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 735.
- 13. George S. Corfield (1937) 'The sponge industry of the Caribbean area', *Yearbook of the Association of Pacific Coast Geographers*, 3, p. 34; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 412-13, 416, 475; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 48-9.

- 14. E. G. R. Taylor (1923) *The business man's geography*, London: George Philip & Son Ltd., 115.
- 15. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 839.
- 16. Cresswell, Sponges, 40-1, 46; Corfield, 'The sponge industry of the Caribbean area', 34.
- 17. Willis F. Johnson (1920) The history of Cuba, New York: B. F. Buck & Co. Inc., ch. 27.
- 18. Cresswell, *Sponges*, 47-8; Orna E. Robinson Echevarría (n.d.) 'El Gremio de Recortadores de Esponjas de Surgidero de Batabanó: un eslabón importante en la identidad socioeconómica' <a href="http://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">http://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="http://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">http://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a> <a href="https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml">https://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml</a>
- 19. William J. Clark (1898) *Commercial Cuba: a book for business men*, New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 305, 309-11, 377-8, 392.
- 20. Alberto Boix Comas (1955) *Así es Cuba!!*, Havana: Compañía Petrolera Shell de Cuba, S. A. (section on sponges transcribed at 'Cuba y la industria esponjera' <a href="http://www.guije.com/cosas/cuba/esponjera.htm">http://www.guije.com/cosas/cuba/esponjera.htm</a> consulted 15 Aug 2017).
- 21. Ian T. Joyce (1996) 'The fisheries of the Cuban Insular Shelf: culture history and revolutionary performance', PhD Thesis, Simon Fraser University, 186.
- 22. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 821-4; 828-32; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 427-8, 431, 440-9; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 50-60; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 733-4; Gertrude K. Stoughton (1975) *Tarpon Springs*, *Florida: the early years*, Tarpon Springs (FL): Tarpon Springs Historical Society.
- 23. Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 734, 739.
- 24. Paul Albury (1975) *The story of the Bahamas*, London: Macmillan Education, 190. See also Michael Craton (1962) *A history of the Bahamas*, London: Collins, 253.
- 25. Lewis Radcliffe (1949) 'The sponge industry from an economic point of view', *Proceedings of the Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute, volume 1*, Fort Pierce (FL): Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute, 44.
- 26. Loren McClenachan (2008) 'Social conflict, over-fishing, and disease in the Florida sponge fishery, 1849-1939', in David J. Starkey, Poul Holm, and Michaela Barnard, eds., *Oceans past: management insights from the history of marine animal populations*, pp. 25-46, London: Earthscan, 40-1; Radeliffe, 'The sponge industry', 44-6.
- 27. Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 43-4.
- 28. Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 735.
- 29. J. E. Tenison-Woods (1888) Fisheries of the Oriental region, Sydney: E. Cunningham & Co.
- 30. Alvin Seale (1909) 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands: II, sponges and sponge fisheries' *,Philippine Journal of Science*, 4, 1, pp. 57-64; Alvin Seale (1917) 'Sea products of Mindanao and Sulu: III, sponges, tortoise shells, corals, and trepang', *Philippine Journal of Science*, 12, 4, pp. 191-212, 191-3, 198; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 104; Anthony Medrano (2018) 'Prospecting for sponges: Philippine waters and the rise of economic zoology, 1881-1916', paper presented at SOAS Sponges Conference, Hydra, 18-20 May.
- 31. Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 403, 415, 421, 492-3.
- 32. Ben Collins (2015) 'Multiculturalism: Australian pearling's Greek history', ABC Kimberley, <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-25/australian-pearling-greek-history/6495316">http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-25/australian-pearling-greek-history/6495316</a> (consulted 11 Aug 2017).
- 33. Moore, The commercial sponges, 415, 493.
- 34, Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 735, 739.
- 35. Moore, The commercial sponges, 403.
- 36. Moore, The commercial sponges, 415, 493.

- 37. Lim Swee-cheng (2018) 'Sponges of economic value from Singapore', Paper presented at SOAS Sponges Conference, Hydra, 18-20 May.
- 38. Predrag Matvejevic (1999) *Mediterranean: a cultural landscape*, Berkeley: University of California Press, 179.
- 39. Moore, The commercial sponges, 424, 476; Cresswell, Sponges, 23.
- 40. Giuseppe Puglisi (1950) 'Le pagine d'un libro contabile', *Africa: Rivista Trimestrale di Studi e Documentazione dell'Istituto Italiano per l'Africa el l'Oriente*, 5, 9, pp. 195-8, 197.
- 41. Personal experience, Massawa, 1950s and 1960s.
- 42. Warn, Bitter sea, 61.
- 43. Moore, The commercial sponges, 474.
- 44. Moore, The commercial sponges, 453; Warn, Bitter sea, 61.
- 45. Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 734.
- 46. Cresswell, Sponges, 41; Albury, The story of the Bahamas, 159.
- 47. P. L. Simmonds (1879) *The commercial products of the sea, or marine contributions to food, industry, and art*, London: Griffith & Farran, 185.
- 48. Cresswell, Sponges, 26.
- 49. Habib Kazdaghli (2004) 'Les Grecs de Sfax à l'heure des choix', in Colette Zytnick and Chantal Bordes-Benayoun, eds., *Sud-Nord: cultures coloniales en France, XIXe-XXe siècles*, pp. 33-44, Toulouse: Privat; Antonis Chaldaios (forthcoming) 'La communauté grecque de Sfax et Djerba', translation, by Spiro Ampelas, of a chapter from a wider book, in Greek, on the history of the Greek community of Tunisia.
- 50. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 734, 748; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 445-9; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 56-8.
- 51. Craton, A history of the Bahamas, 253.
- 52. Maria Dolores García Ramón (1970) 'Las pesquerías cubanas: el Golfo de Batabanó y el puerto de Surgidero como caso-modelo', *Revista de Geografia*, 4, 1, pp. 43-68. 60; Warn, *Bitter sea*, 97.
- 53. Robinson Echevarría, 'El Gremio de Recortadores de Esponjas'.
- 54. Seale, 'Sea products of Mindanao and Sulu, 193, 195-6, 198; Jose S. Domantay (1940) 'The fishing industry and fishery resources of Zamboanga', *The Philippine Journal of Science*, 71, 1, pp. 81-112, at 102.
- 55. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 839.
- 56. Giuseppe Puglisi (1952) *Chi è? dell'Eritrea, 1952: dizionario biografico, con una cronologia*, Asmara: Agenzia Regina, 217-18; Gianni Roghi and Francesco Baschieri (1954) *Dahlak: con la Spedizione Nazionale Subacquea in Mar Rosso*, Milan: Garzanti, 85. For Nasi's Jewish background, Jonathan Miran, personal communication.
- 57. Roberto Pronzato and Renata Manconi (2008) 'Mediterranean commercial sponges: over 500 years of natural history', *Marine Ecology*, 29, pp. 146-66, at 149-50.
- 58. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 836; Cresswell, Sponges, 121; Warn, Bitter sea, 27.
- 59. Pronzato and Manconi, 'Mediterranean commercial sponges', 149.
- 60. Moore, The commercial sponges, 470.
- 61. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 821, 828, 838.
- 62. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 57, 64.
- 63. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64.
- 64. Moore, The commercial sponges, 492.
- 65. Eric Tagliacozzo (2011) 'A Sino-Southeast Asian circuit: ethnohistories of the marine goods trade', in Eric Tagliacozzo and Wen-Chin Chang, eds., *Chinese circulations: capital*,

- commodities and networks in Southeast Asia, pp. 432-54, Durham (NC): Duke University Press.
- 66. Teikoku Tsusho Kyokwai (1920) *The Japan trading guidance*, Osaka: Teikoku Tsusho Kyokwai, C-5.
- 67. Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- 68. Warn, Bitter sea, 30-1, 97; Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 63-4.
- 69. Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 63.
- 70. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64.
- 71. Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 839.
- 72. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64.
- 73. Spugnificio Rosenfeld (n.d.) 'Spugnificio Rosenfeld, a Trieste dal 1896', <a href="http://www.rosenfeld.it/en/index.html">http://www.rosenfeld.it/en/index.html</a> (consulted 29 April 2018).
- 74. Grace's guide to British industrial history, 1914 (n.d.) <a href="https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/1914\_Who's\_Who\_in\_Business">https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/1914\_Who's\_Who\_in\_Business</a> (consulted 1 May 2018) 'Cresswell Brothers, sponges', and 'Marks (Henry) & Sons'; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 78, 120-2.
- 75. William Rubinstein, Michael A. Jolles, and Hilary L. Rubinstein (2011) *The Palgrave dictionary of Anglo-Jewish history*, Basingstoke: Palgrave, 160-1. See also Wikipedia 'Edgar Israel Cohen' (consulted 26 May 2018), drawing on his daughter's memoirs, Hilda Brighten (1949) *No bridge to yesterday*, London: Victor Gollancz.
- 76. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64. For San Francisco firms as wholesale druggists, Benedict E. Abreu, ed. (1935) *Blue and gold apothecary yearbook, volume 4*, San Francisco: Press Club of the University of California College of Pharmacy, 36-7.
- 77. Grace's guide, 'Cresswell Brothers, sponges'.
- 78. The Chemist and Druggist, Supplement, 31 July 1886, 28-31, advertisements.
- 79. Cresswell, Sponges, 49, 120.
- 80. The Chemist and Druggist, Supplement, 31 July 1886, 28, advertisement.
- 81. Cresswell, Sponges, 78, 120-2.
- 82. Warn, Bitter sea, 62; Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 61-2.
- 83. Photos seen 20 May 2018.
- 84. Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 62.
- 85. Pronzato and Manconi, 'Mediterranean commercial sponges', 149; Roberto Pronzato, Fabio Ledda, and Renata Manconi (2012) 'Mediterranean horny sponges: how to drive a neverending story of exploitation towards a sustainable management and conservation, in Manuel Lucas-Borja, ed. *Endangered species*, pp. 77-108, Hauppauge (NY): Nova Science Publishers, Inc., at 83; Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- 86. Reale Istituto Lombardo di Scienze e Lettere (1898) *Rendiconti: Serie II, vol. 31*, Milan: Ulrico Hoepli, 39-41.
- 87. Cresswell, Sponges, 118-20.
- 88. Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 407-8; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 750.
- 89. Spugnificio Rosenfeld.
- 90. Amanda Uren (n.d.) '1896 humans of (old) New York: documenting the street life of Victorian NYC', (photos of Alice Austen) <a href="https://mashable.com/2015/04/15/humans-of-old-new-york/?europe=true#EllQofZCRaqJ">https://mashable.com/2015/04/15/humans-of-old-new-york/?europe=true#EllQofZCRaqJ</a> (consulted 3 July 2018); Salut de Constantinople

- (n.d.) 'Vendeurs d'éponges', lot no. 694
- https://www.pingudumuzayede.com/muzayede/1181/kitap-fotograf-kartpostal-ve-efemera-muzayedesi/sayfa/14 (consulted 3 July 2018).
- 91. Warn, Bitter sea, 8, 103.
- 92. Moore, The commercial sponges, 407-8.
- 93. Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, 1900-1939, 237.
- 94. Clay McShane and Joel A. Tarr (2007) *The horse in the city: living machines in the nineteenth century*, Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- 95. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 76.
- 96. Joyce Goggin (2018) 'Sexing the sponge: luxury, trade, and the female body', Paper presented at SOAS Sponges Conference, Hydra, 18-20 May.
- 97. Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Renée Ziemer (2015) 'Sea sponges and surgery: from the W. Bruce Fye Historical Unit and Archives', <a href="https://liblog.mayo.edu/2015/12/28/sea-sponges-and-surgery-from-the-w-bruce-fye-historical-unit-and-archives/">https://liblog.mayo.edu/2015/12/28/sea-sponges-and-surgery-from-the-w-bruce-fye-historical-unit-and-archives/</a> (consulted 13 May 2018).
- 98. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Radcliffe'The sponge industry', 45; Seale, 'Sea products of Mindanao and Sulu', 191; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 76.
- 99. Peter Milford (1997) 'HMS Victory the gundecks and main armament' <a href="http://www.stvincent.ac.uk/heritage/1797/victory/guns.html">http://www.stvincent.ac.uk/heritage/1797/victory/guns.html</a> (consulted 13 May 2018).
- 100. Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60.
- 101. Moore, The commercial sponges, 409-10.
- 102. Carole Naslin-Bugnot (n.d.) 'Quand nos grands-mères cousaient: objet publicitaire Cablé Louis d'Or 6 Fils, WF' <a href="http://www.quandnosgrandsmerescousaient.com/PBSCProduct.asp?ItmID=10014227">http://www.quandnosgrandsmerescousaient.com/PBSCProduct.asp?ItmID=10014227</a> (consulted 5 July 2018).
- 103. Mitchell Owens (2007) 'Room to improve', *New York Times*, 27 December; Bryan Kimsey, (n.d.) 'How to make a homemade humidifier' <a href="http://www.bryankimsey.com/humdifier/">http://www.bryankimsey.com/humdifier/</a> (consulted 4 July 2018).
- 104. Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, 1900-1939, 237; Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 45; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 741.
- 105. Cresswell, Sponges, 76; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 741, 744.
- 106. Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- 107. Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 45; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 741, 745-6; Josupeit, 'Sponges'; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, 1900-1939, 237.
- 108. Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 744.
- 109. Anon. (1976) 'The Potbank dictionary: a glossary of the pottery industry; a dictionary of ceramics terms, since 1976 and regularly updated' <a href="http://potbankdictionary.blogspot.co.uk/p/s.html">http://potbankdictionary.blogspot.co.uk/p/s.html</a> (consulted 13 May 2018), letter S.
- 110. Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 743; Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- 111. Simmonds, *The commercial products of the sea*, 159, 178-80; Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 821; Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60; Corfield, 'The sponge industry of the Caribbean area', 34.
- 112. Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 237.
- 113. Cresswell, Sponges, 110-11.
- 114. Yamamoto Farm (n.d.) 'The Japanese konjac sponge', <a href="http://www.yamamotofarm.co.jp/en/">http://www.yamamotofarm.co.jp/en/</a> (consulted 30 June 2018).

- 115. Julian Tyson-Woodcock (2000) 'How blotting paper was invented' https://easthagbourne.net/village-history/blotting-paper/ (consulted 5 July 2018).
- 116. Ziemer, 'Sea sponges and surgery'.
- 117. Loren G. Polhamus (1962) *Rubber: botany, cultivation and utilization*, London: Leonard Hill, 353.
- 118. Cresswell, Sponges, 2.
- 119. K. J. Adcock (1930) *Leather: from the raw material to the finished product*, London: Sir Isaac Pitman & Sons Ltd., 144-5.
- 120. Grace's guide, 'Cresswell Brothers, sponges'; H. L. Ettman & Co. (1897) 'Poster importers of sponges and chamois, St Louis, USA' <a href="https://www.art.com/products/p36995163914-sa-i9646830/poster-advertising-h-l-ettman-and-co-importers-of-sponges-and-chamois-1897.htm?upi=PV3BFF0">https://www.art.com/products/p36995163914-sa-i9646830/poster-advertising-h-l-ettman-and-co-importers-of-sponges-and-chamois-1897.htm?upi=PV3BFF0</a> (consulted 1 July 2018)
- 121. Grace's guide, 'Marks (Henry) & Sons'.
- 122. Cresswell, Sponges, 1.
- 123. Simmonds, *The commercial products of the sea*, 159; Geo. G. Chisholm (1911) *Handbook of commercial geography*, London: Longmans, Green & Co. (8th ed), 163.
- 124. Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 43-6.
- 125. Robinson Echevarría, 'El Gremio de Recortadores de Esponjas'.
- 126. Angela Woodward (2007) 'Sponge' <a href="http://www.madehow.com/Volume-5/Sponge.html">http://www.madehow.com/Volume-5/Sponge.html</a> (consulted 30 June 2018).
- 127. Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 43.
- 128. Polyurethane Foam Association (2010) 'Serving the flexible polyurethane foam industry' <a href="http://www.pfa.org/">http://www.pfa.org/</a> (consulted 1 July 2018).
- 129. Kimsey, 'How to make a homemade humidifier'.
- 130. Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 44-5.
- 131. Josupeit, 'Sponges'; Warn, Bitter sea, 102-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For commodity chains in general, see Gary Gereffi and Miguel Korzeniewicz, eds. (1994) *Commodity chains and global capitalism*, Westport: Greenwood Press.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For diasporas in general, see Robin Cohen (2008) *Global diasporas: an introduction*, London: Routledge, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Richard Rathbun (1887) 'The sponge fishery and trade,' in George B. Goode, ed., *The fisheries and fishery industries of the United States, Section V, Volume 2*, pp. 817-41, Washington (DC): Government Printing Office, 830; Ernest J. J. Cresswell (c1922) *Sponges: their nature, history, modes of fishing, varieties, cultivation, etc.*, London: Sir Isaac Pitman & Sons, Ltd, 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> H. F. Moore (1910) *The commercial sponges and the sponge fisheries*, Washington (DC): Government Printing Office, 406-7; Franco A. Mastrolia (2016) *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939: produzione. commercio, mercati, e legislazione*, Naples: Edizioni Scientifiche Italiane, 19; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 16, 22, 51, 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 403.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> H. Josupeit, (1990) 'Sponges: world production and markets', FAO Fisheries & Aquaculture Department <a href="http://www.fao.org/docrep/field/003/AC286E/AC286E01.htm">http://www.fao.org/docrep/field/003/AC286E/AC286E01.htm</a> (consulted 7 August 2017), Table 2.

- <sup>7</sup> Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 820-1, 838; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 476-83; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 22-8.
- <sup>8</sup> Franco A. Mastrolia (2003) *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo del secolo XIX*, Naples: Edizioni Scientifiche Italiane; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939*.
- <sup>9</sup> Faith Warn (2001) *Bitter sea: the real story of Greek sponge diving*, South Woodham Ferrers: Guardian Angel Press. (2nd ed.)
- <sup>10</sup> P. A. Hennique (1884) Caboteurs et pêcheurs de la côte de Tunisie en 1882, Paris: Berger-Levrault; Martina Milanese, Antonio Sarà, Renata Manconi, A. Ben Abdalla, and Roberto Pronzato (2008) 'Commercial sponge fishing in Libya: historical records, present status and perspectives,' Fisheries Research, 89, pp. 90-6.
- <sup>11</sup> H. F. Moore, and P. S. Galtsoff (1951) 'Commercial sponges,' in Donald K. Tressler and James M. Lemon, eds., *Marine products of commerce*, pp. 733-51, New York: Reinhold Publishing Corp., 2nd ed., 735.
- <sup>12</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 735.
- <sup>13</sup> George S. Corfield (1937) 'The sponge industry of the Caribbean area', *Yearbook of the Association of Pacific Coast Geographers*, 3, p. 34; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 412-13, 416, 475; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 48-9.
- <sup>14</sup> E. G. R. Taylor (1923) *The business man's geography*, London: George Philip & Son Ltd., 115.
- <sup>15</sup> Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 839.
- <sup>16</sup> Cresswell, Sponges, 40-1, 46; Corfield, 'The sponge industry of the Caribbean area', 34.
- <sup>17</sup> Willis F. Johnson (1920) The history of Cuba, New York: B. F. Buck & Co. Inc., ch. 27.
- <sup>18</sup> Cresswell, *Sponges*, 47-8; Orna E. Robinson Echevarría (n.d.) 'El Gremio de Recortadores de Esponjas de Surgidero de Batabanó: un eslabón importante en la identidad socioeconómica' http://www.monografias.com/trabajos84/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano/gremio-recortadores-esponjas-surgidero-batabano.shtml (consulted 15 August 2017).
- <sup>19</sup> William J. Clark (1898) *Commercial Cuba: a book for business men*, New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 305, 309-11, 377-8, 392.
- <sup>20</sup> Alberto Boix Comas (1955) *Así es Cuba!!*, Havana: Compañía Petrolera Shell de Cuba, S. A. (section on sponges transcribed at 'Cuba y la industria esponjera' http://www.guije.com/cosas/cuba/esponjera.htm consulted 15 Aug 2017).
- <sup>21</sup> Ian T. Joyce (1996) 'The fisheries of the Cuban Insular Shelf: culture history and revolutionary performance,' PhD Thesis, Simon Fraser University, 186.
- <sup>22</sup> Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 821-4; 828-32; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 427-8, 431, 440-9; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 50-60; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 733-4; Gertrude K. Stoughton (1975) *Tarpon Springs, Florida: the early years*, Tarpon Springs (FL): Tarpon Springs Historical Society.
- <sup>23</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 734, 739.
- <sup>24</sup> Paul Albury (1975) *The story of the Bahamas*, London: Macmillan Education, 190. See also Michael Craton (1962) *A history of the Bahamas*, London: Collins, 253.
- <sup>25</sup> Lewis Radcliffe (1949) 'The sponge industry from an economic point of view,' *Proceedings of the Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute, volume 1*, Fort Pierce (FL): Gulf and Caribbean Fisheries Institute, 44.
- <sup>26</sup> Loren McClenachan (2008) 'Social conflict, over-fishing, and disease in the Florida sponge fishery, 1849-1939', in David J. Starkey, Poul Holm, and Michaela Barnard, eds., *Oceans past: management insights from the history of marine animal populations*, pp. 25-46, London: Earthscan, 40-1; Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 44-6.
- <sup>27</sup> Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 43-4.

- <sup>28</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 735.
- <sup>29</sup> J. E. Tenison-Woods (1888) *Fisheries of the Oriental region*, Sydney: E. Cunningham & Co.
- <sup>30</sup> Alvin Seale (1909) 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands: II, sponges and sponge fisheries,' *Philippine Journal of Science*, 4, 1, pp. 57-64; Alvin Seale (1917) 'Sea products of Mindanao and Sulu: III, sponges, tortoise shells, corals, and trepang,' *Philippine Journal of Science*, 12, 4, pp. 191-212, 191-3, 198; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 104; Anthony Medrano (2018) 'Prospecting for sponges: Philippine waters and the rise of economic zoology, 1881-1916,' Paper presented at sponges conference, Hydra, 18-20 May.
- <sup>31</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 403, 415, 421, 492-3.
- <sup>32</sup> Ben Collins (2015) 'Multiculturalism: Australian pearling's Greek history,' ABC Kimberley, <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-25/australian-pearling-greek-history/6495316">http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-25/australian-pearling-greek-history/6495316</a> (consulted 11 Aug 2017).
- <sup>33</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 415, 493.
- <sup>34</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 735, 739.
- <sup>35</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 403.
- <sup>36</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 415, 493.
- <sup>37</sup> Lim Swee-cheng (2018) 'Sponges of economic value from Singapore,' Paper presented at sponges conference, Hydra, 18-20 May.
- <sup>38</sup> Predrag Matvejevic (1999) *Mediterranean: a cultural landscape*, Berkeley: University of California Press, 179.
- <sup>39</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 424, 476; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 23.
- <sup>40</sup> Giuseppe Puglisi (1950) 'Le pagine d'un libro contabile,' *Africa: Rivista Trimestrale di Studi e Documentazione dell'Istituto Italiano per l'Africa el l'Oriente*, 5, 9, pp. 195-8, 197.
- <sup>41</sup> Personal experience, Massawa, 1950s and 1960s.
- <sup>42</sup> Warn, Bitter sea, 61.
- <sup>43</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 474.
- <sup>44</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 453; Warn, *Bitter sea*, 61.
- <sup>45</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 734.
- <sup>46</sup> Cresswell, Sponges, 41; Albury, The story of the Bahamas, 159.
- <sup>47</sup> P. L. Simmonds (1879) *The commercial products of the sea, or marine contributions to food, industry, and art*, London: Griffith & Farran, 185.
- <sup>48</sup> Cresswell, *Sponges*, 26.
- <sup>49</sup> Habib Kazdaghli (2004) 'Les Grecs de Sfax à l'heure des choix,' in Colette Zytnick and Chantal Bordes-Benayoun, eds., *Sud-Nord: cultures coloniales en France, XIXe-XXe siècles*, pp. 33-44, Toulouse: Privat; Antonis Chaldaios (forthcoming) 'La communauté grecque de Sfax et Djerba,' translation, by Spiro Ampelas, of a chapter from a wider book, in Greek, on the history of the Greek community of Tunisia.
- $^{50}$  Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 734, 748; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 445-9; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 56-8.
- <sup>51</sup> Craton, A history of the Bahamas, 253.
- <sup>52</sup> Maria Dolores García Ramón (1970) 'Las pesquerías cubanas: el Golfo de Batabanó y el puerto de Surgidero como caso-modelo,' *Revista de Geografia*, 4, 1, pp. 43-68. 60; Warn, *Bitter sea*, 97.
- <sup>53</sup> Robinson Echevarría, 'El Gremio de Recortadores de Esponjas'.

- <sup>54</sup> Seale, 'Sea products of Mindanao and Sulu, 193, 195-6, 198; Jose S. Domantay (1940) 'The fishing industry and fishery resources of Zamboanga,' *The Philippine Journal of Science*, 71, 1, pp. 81-112, at 102.
- 55 Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 839.
- <sup>56</sup> Giuseppe Puglisi (1952) *Chi è? dell'Eritrea, 1952: dizionario biografico, con una cronolgia*, Asmara: Agenzia Regina, 217-18; Gianni Roghi and Francesco Baschieri (1954) *Dahlak: con la Spedizione Nazionale Subacquea in Mar Rosso*, Milan: Garzanti, 85. For Nasi's Jewish background, Jonathan Miran, personal communication.
- <sup>57</sup> Roberto Pronzato and Renata Manconi (2008) 'Mediterranean commercial sponges: over 500 years of natural history,' *Marine Ecology*, 29, pp. 146-66, at 149-50.
- <sup>58</sup> Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 836; Cresswell, Sponges, 121; Warn, Bitter sea, 27.
- <sup>59</sup> Pronzato and Manconi, 'Mediterranean commercial sponges', 149.
- <sup>60</sup> Moore, The commercial sponges, 470.
- 61 Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 821, 828, 838.
- <sup>62</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 57, 64.
- <sup>63</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64.
- <sup>64</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 492.
- <sup>65</sup> Eric Tagliacozzo (2011) 'A Sino-Southeast Asian circuit: ethnohistories of the marine goods trade,' in Eric Tagliacozzo and Wen-Chin Chang, eds., *Chinese circulations: capital, commodities and networks in Southeast Asia*, pp. 432-54, Durham (NC): Duke University Press.
- <sup>66</sup> Teikoku Tsusho Kyokwai (1920) *The Japan trading guidance*, Osaka: Teikoku Tsusho Kyokwai, C-5.
- <sup>67</sup> Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- <sup>68</sup> Warn, *Bitter sea*, 30-1, 97; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939*, 63-4.
- <sup>69</sup> Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 63.
- <sup>70</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64.
- <sup>71</sup> Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 839.
- <sup>72</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64.
- <sup>73</sup> Spugnificio Rosenfeld (n.d.) 'Spugnificio Rosenfeld, a Trieste dal 1896,' 'http://www.rosenfeld.it/en/index.html (consulted 29 April 2018).
- <sup>74</sup> Grace's guide to British industrial history, 1914 (n.d.) <a href="https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/1914\_Who's\_Who\_in\_Business">https://www.gracesguide.co.uk/1914\_Who's\_Who\_in\_Business</a> (consulted 1 May 2018) 'Cresswell Bothers, sponges,' and 'Marks (Henry) & Sons'; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 78, 120-2.
- <sup>75</sup> William Rubinstein, Michael A Jolles, and Hilary L. Rubinstein (2011) *The Palgrave dictionary of Anglo-Jewish history*, Basingstoke: Palgrave, 160-1. See also Wikipedia 'Edgar Israel Cohen' (consulted 26 May 2018), drawing on his daughter's memoirs, Hilda Brighten (1949) *No bridge to yesterday*, London: Victor Gollancz.
- <sup>76</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 64. For San Francisco firms as wholesale druggists, Benedict E. Abreu, ed. (1935) *Blue and gold apothecary yearbook, volume 4*, San Francisco: Press Club of the University of California College of Pharmacy, 36-7.
- <sup>77</sup> Grace's guide, 'Cresswell Brothers, sponges'.
- <sup>78</sup> The Chemist and Druggist, Supplement, 31 July 1886, 28-31, advertisements.
- <sup>79</sup> Cresswell, Sponges, 49, 120.

- 80 The Chemist and Druggist, Supplement, 31 July 1886, 28, advertisement.
- 81 Cresswell, Sponges, 78, 120-2.
- 82 Warn, Bitter sea, 62; Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 61-2.
- 83 Photos seen 20 May 2018.
- 84 Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 62.
- <sup>85</sup> Pronzato and Manconi, 'Mediterranean commercial sponges', 149; Roberto Pronzato, Fabio Ledda, and Renata Manconi (2012) 'Mediterranean horny sponges: how to drive a neverending story of exploitation towards a sustainable management and conservation, in Manuel Lucas-Borja, ed. *Endangered species*, pp. 77-108, Hauppauge (NY): Nova Science Publishers, Inc., at 83; Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- <sup>86</sup> Reale Istituto Lombardo di Scienze e Lettere (1898) *Rendiconti: Serie II, vol. 31*, Milan: Ulrico Hoepli, 39-41.
- 87 Cresswell, Sponges, 118-20.
- <sup>88</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 407-8; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 750.
- 89 Spugnificio Rosenfeld.
- <sup>90</sup> Amanda Uren (n.d.) '1896 humans of (old) New York: documenting the street life of Victorian NYC,' (photos of Alice Austen) <a href="https://mashable.com/2015/04/15/humans-of-old-new-york/?europe=true#EllQofZCRaqJ">https://mashable.com/2015/04/15/humans-of-old-new-york/?europe=true#EllQofZCRaqJ</a> (consulted 3 July 2018); Salut de Constantinople (n.d.) 'Vendeurs d'éponges', lot no. 694
- https://www.pingudumuzayede.com/muzayede/1181/kitap-fotograf-kartpostal-ve-efemera-muzayedesi/sayfa/14 (consulted 3 July 2018).
- <sup>91</sup> Warn, *Bitter sea*, 8, 103.
- <sup>92</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 407-8.
- <sup>93</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, 1900-1939, 237.
- <sup>94</sup> Clay McShane and Joel A. Tarr (2007) *The horse in the city: living machines in the nineteenth century*, Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- 95 Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 76.
- <sup>96</sup> Joyce Goggin (2018) 'Sexing the sponge: luxury, trade, and the female body,' Paper presented at sponges conference, Hydra, 18-20 May.
- <sup>97</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Renée Ziemer (2015) 'Sea sponges and surgery: from the W. Bruce Fye Historical Unit and Archives,' <a href="https://liblog.mayo.edu/2015/12/28/sea-sponges-and-surgery-from-the-w-bruce-fye-historical-unit-and-archives/">https://liblog.mayo.edu/2015/12/28/sea-sponges-and-surgery-from-the-w-bruce-fye-historical-unit-and-archives/</a> (consulted 13 May 2018).
- <sup>98</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60; Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Radcliffe'The sponge industry', 45; Seale, 'Sea products of Mindanao and Sulu', 191; Cresswell, *Sponges*, 76.
- <sup>99</sup> Peter Milford (1997) 'HMS Victory the gundecks and main armament' http://www.stvincent.ac.uk/heritage/1797/victory/guns.html (consulted 13 May 2018).
- <sup>100</sup> Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60.
- <sup>101</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 409-10.
- <sup>102</sup> Carole Naslin-Bugnot (n.d.) 'Quand nos grands-mères cousaient: objet publicitaire Cablé Louis d'Or 6 Fils, WF'
- <u>http://www.quandnosgrandsmerescousaient.com/PBSCProduct.asp?ItmID=10014227</u> (consulted 5 July 2018).
- <sup>103</sup> Mitchell Owens (2007) 'Room to improve,' *New York Times*, 27 December; Bryan Kimsey, (n.d.) 'How to make a homemade humidifier' http://www.bryankimsey.com/humdifier/ (consulted 4 July 2018).

- <sup>104</sup> Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, *1900-1939*, 237; Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 45; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 741.
- <sup>105</sup> Cresswell, *Sponges*, 76; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 741, 744.
- 106 Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- <sup>107</sup> Moore, *The commercial sponges*, 408; Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 45; Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 741, 745-6; Josupeit, 'Sponges'; Mastrolia, *La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo*, 1900-1939, 237.
- <sup>108</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 744.
- <sup>109</sup> Anon. (1976) 'The Potbank dictionary: a glossary of the pottery industry; a dictionary of ceramics terms, since 1976 and regularly updated' http://potbankdictionary.blogspot.co.uk/p/s.html (consulted 13 May 2018), letter S.
- <sup>110</sup> Moore and Galtsoff, 'Commercial sponges', 743; Josupeit, 'Sponges'.
- <sup>111</sup> Simmonds, *The commercial products of the sea,* 159, 178-80; Rathbun, 'The sponge fishery', 821; Seale, 'The fishery resources of the Philippine Islands', 60; Corfield, 'The sponge industry of the Caribbean area', 34.
- <sup>112</sup> Mastrolia, La pesca delle spugne nel Mediterraneo, 1900-1939, 237.
- 113 Cresswell, Sponges, 110-11.
- <sup>114</sup> Yamamoto Farm (n.d.) 'The Japanese konjac sponge,' <a href="http://www.yamamotofarm.co.jp/en/">http://www.yamamotofarm.co.jp/en/</a> (consulted 30 June 2018).
- <sup>115</sup> Julian Tyson-Woodcock (2000) 'How blotting paper was invented' <a href="https://easthagbourne.net/village-history/blotting-paper/">https://easthagbourne.net/village-history/blotting-paper/</a> (consulted 5 July 2018).
- <sup>116</sup> Ziemer, 'Sea sponges and surgery'.
- <sup>117</sup> Loren G. Polhamus (1962) *Rubber: botany, cultivation and utilization*, London: Leonard Hill, 353.
- <sup>118</sup> Cresswell, Sponges, 2.
- <sup>119</sup> K. J. Adcock (1930) *Leather: from the raw material to the finished product*, London: Sir Isaac Pitman & Sons Ltd., 144-5.
- <sup>120</sup> Grace's guide, 'Cresswell Brothers, sponges'; H. L. Ettman & Co. (1897) 'Poster importers of sponges and chamois, St Louis, USA,' <a href="https://www.art.com/products/p36995163914-sa-i9646830/poster-advertising-h-l-ettman-and-co-importers-of-sponges-and-chamois-1897.htm?upi=PV3BFF0">https://www.art.com/products/p36995163914-sa-i9646830/poster-advertising-h-l-ettman-and-co-importers-of-sponges-and-chamois-1897.htm?upi=PV3BFF0</a> (consulted 1 July 2018)
- 121 Grace's guide, 'Marks (Henry) & Sons'.
- 122 Cresswell, Sponges, 1.
- <sup>123</sup> Simmonds, *The commercial products of the sea*, 159; Geo. G. Chisholm (1911) *Handbook of commercial geography*, London: Longmans, Green & Co. (8th ed), 163.
- <sup>124</sup> Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 43-6.
- 125 Robinson Echevarría, 'El Gremio de Recortadores de Esponjas'.
- <sup>126</sup> Angela Woodward (2007) 'Sponge' <a href="http://www.madehow.com/Volume-5/Sponge.html">http://www.madehow.com/Volume-5/Sponge.html</a> (consulted 30 June 2018).
- <sup>127</sup> Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 43.
- <sup>128</sup> Polyurethane Foam Association (2010) 'Serving the flexible polyurethane foam industry' <a href="http://www.pfa.org/">http://www.pfa.org/</a> (consulted 1 July 2018).
- 129 Kimsey, 'How to make a homemade humidifier'.
- <sup>130</sup> Radcliffe, 'The sponge industry', 44-5.
- <sup>131</sup> Josupeit, 'Sponges'; Warn, Bitter sea, 102-3.